 MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 14 AUGUST 2006 AT 10.00 AM

In the Chair:
Councillor S Blaney
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, W J Graham, H A Harding, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, C McShane, O McMullan, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager

Mr K McGarry, Tourist Development Recreation Manager

Mrs C Coyles, Member Services/Clerical Officer

Mrs C McNeill, LSP Project Co-ordinator

06/15:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black and G Hartin
Chairman’s Business

Condolences
Councillor Blaney expressed his sympathy on the death of Councillor McConaghy’s brother.  

Councillor McCambridge wished to be associated with these comments.  

BBC/Friends Group Community Garden
Councillor McMullan wished to thank the public and staff who had helped contribute to the BBC/Friends Group Community Garden in Cushendall.  Councillor McMullan also thanked T Stuart, Technical Services Manager and the men for all their hard work and efforts.

Congratulations

Councillor Blaney wished to congratulate Antrim Hurling team for their great achievement in Christy Ring Hurling Tournament.
Next Council Meeting

The Clerk informed members that the next Council meeting had been brought forward to the 21st August 2006 at 7.00pm due to the Bank Holiday.

06/15:02
AGM AND MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 12th JUNE 2006 
The AGM and minutes of the Council Meeting held on 12th June 2006, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,
“That the AGM and Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 12th June 2006, be adopted”.
06/15:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 12TH JUNE 2006
Reference to 100th Birthday
Councillor McConaghy informed members that there is a National Award made by the Irish president to people living in Ireland who have reached the age of 100 years.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, Councillor McConaghy apologised for not informing him of Mrs Kane’s 100th Birthday.
Bushmills Library
Councillor McConaghy enquired if there had been any progress made regards the Bushmills Library.
The Clerk stated that the letter had been sent, but to date there has been no response.

Public toilets in Market Street

It was agreed that this matter would be discussed later in the meeting.

Cottage Wood

Councillor Blaney stated that he had attended his first meeting at Cottage Wood, he also stated that he had not received an agenda or minutes.
Councillor McMullan stated that he always keeps Council informed of what was happening with the Cottage Wood Working group.
Councillor McCambridge recommended that minutes be kept from relevant working groups and any meetings that Councillors or officers attend.
The Clerk informed members that to do this would have cost implications.
Councillor Harding stated that it was her understanding that any recommendations from these groups are brought to Council in officers reports for Councils consideration.

This was agreed.

06/15:04 
DRD ROADS REPORT 2006-2007
Councillor Blaney welcomed Mr Beattie and Mr Hunter, Roads Service, Northern Division to the meeting. 

Mr Beattie and Mr Hunter presented their Roads Report 2006-2007.

Mr Beattie stated that Roads Service continues to give high priority to the maintenance of the existing network and a good programme of works was delivered in 2005/2006.  He pointed out that the funding available to Roads Service for maintenance activities this year was less than in previous years and together with the large backlog of maintenance work, means that less resurfacing and maintenance work as is required to maintain and upgrade the road network would be carried out.
Maintenance of Roads
Surface Dressing

Mr Beattie stated that the purpose of this was to improve skidding resistance of the surface; to seal the road surface against ingress of water and to prevent deterioration.  In the past he stated that this process had been largely confined to lightly trafficked roads, however due to significant advances in binder technology this had enabled surface dressing to be carried out on heavily trafficked, high stress sites.

Mr Beattie stated that this had been substantially completed in the Moyle area and approximately 53kms of road (10% of road mileage) had been treated.

Resurfacing and Strengthening

Mr Beattie stated that this programme had been the most affected with the budget cuts, although approximately 10½kms of roads had been completed.

Footway Resurfacing
Mr Beattie explained that the footway resurfacing was well advanced with 2.9km of footway having been completed, with another 2 ½ km proposed for 2006/2007.

Major Work Scheme

Infrastructure Improvements

Mr Beattie stated that Roads Service had developed three Transport Plans to facilitate the implementation of the Regional Transport Strategy for Northern Ireland 2015.  
Mr Beattie highlighted major programmes in Northern Ireland 
Network Development

Mr Beattie summarised the minor works schemes that had been completed around the area.
He stated that it was unfortunate that the proposal at Knockmore Road, Mosside had been dropped from the programme, which was due to land acquisition problems.  He pointed out that the proposal was to realign Knockmore Road at its junction with B67 Main Street to improve junction visibility and provide missing links of footway.

Mr Beattie also stated that land at Ballyvoy Footway had been acquired to allow the provision of a short stretch of infill footway in Ballyvoy village to connect the Church, shop/filling station and Barnish Primary School, with the main housing area.  He also stated that there was a proposal to realign Carneatly Corner.
Traffic Schemes

Mr Beattie informed members that as part of the traffic improvement programme 7 schemes had been carried out.  

He stated that the Ann Street Car Park Pedestrian Link improvements were now underway, also the zebra crossing at Ann Street has been upgraded as part of the DSD and resurfacing work.

Mr Beattie stated that there was also 7 proposed traffic schemes for 2006/2007, one of these being a pedestrian survey to be carried out on Castle Street to access the need for a zebra crossing.

Having completed his presentation Mr Beattie asked members if they had any questions.

Councillor McCambridge thanked Mr Beattie and Mr Hunter for all the work that had been carried out in the Glens Area.
Councillor Harding stated that she had some complaints with regards to the work on lower Leyland Road, regarding the materials being carried into peoples homes.

Mr Hunter stated that this had been addressed and there were no further complaints after the first initial complaint.  

Councillor Harding also asked if every effort could be made to provide a disabled parking space in Castle Street.  
In reply, Mr Hunter stated that they were currently looking into this matter, and also the provision of providing a pedestrian crossing.

Councillor McMullan congratulated DRD Roads Service on the work carried out in Cushendall and Dalriada.
In reply to member’s other queries about the budget cuts, Mr Beattie stated that Road Service were hoping that the budget would increase next year.
 After discussion, 

Councillor McMullan proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That a letter would be sent to Roads Service regarding Council’s objections to the cuts in the budget.”
Councillor Newcombe asked regarding the situation with the pedestrian area at the Diamond, Ballycastle.
In reply Mr Hunter stated that Roads Service were currently looking into this matter but that there were no finalised proposals to date.
Councillor Harding stated that the issue with parking at the Diamond had been brought up on a number of occasions at the Retail Environmental Working Group, and that they had been reassured that something would be done.  She enquired if a site meeting was being organised, and if Council be informed.
Mr Hunter stated that they would be happy to facilitate a meeting to take the issue forward.

Councillor McAllister queried the Citizens Charter and asked if this was being adhered to and asked why it took so long for Roads Service to reply to planning service.
Mr Hunter stated that responses from Road Service were strictly monitored and guidelines laid down.  

Councillor McAllister stated that he had received a poor response when he has tried to contact Road Service, which had resulted in delays with planning issues.
Mr Hunter stated that Roads Service are only a consultee in the process, but that he will look into it.
Councillor M Black stated that she welcomed the crossing at Castle Street but queried where it would be situated.
Mr Hunter stated that nothing has been confirmed but it possibly would be up near the supermarket as it was not viable on the steep part of the hill.

Councillor M Black also asked Mr Hunter and Mr Beattie to take a look at Clare Street and the parking outside the toilets/bus stop at Market Street.

After discussion it was agreed that ownership of Market Street Car Park with DRD Roads Service would be clarified.

Councillor Blaney thanked representatives from Roads Service, for their presentation and they left the meeting at this point.


Councillor McAllister left the meeting at this point.

06/15:05
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.


Moyle Leisure Attraction Update

The TDRM stated that work on the feasibility study for a Leisure Attraction had been ongoing and part of the terms of reference was to update Council with progress.  Mr Jim Sanderson of Strategic Leisure was in attendance to give further details.
Councillor Blaney welcomed Mr Jim Sanderson to the meeting. 

Mr Jim Sanderson gave a short presentation on the progress of the leisure/attraction feasibility study.

He stated that the key issues of the feasibility study were the RPA and the implications this would have on Moyle, the identification and availability of development sites and the amount of internal and external funding.
Councillor McAllister returned to the meeting at this point.

Mr Sanderson outlined the 5 stage approach for the feasibility study for a Leisure attraction which included; Establish need from site visits and availability of existing provisions; Consultation (which has commenced) postal survey and focus groups; Site option appraisals; Funding options; Business plan and final report.

Mr Sanderson pointed out that 240 visitor surveys were completed and further surveys would be undertaken with local people and schools.

Councillor McCambridge stated that local health services would also be important.

The TDRM suggested that if any of the Councillors had anymore suggestions about undertaking the surveys they should forward them to Mr Sanderson.
The TDRM suggested that the meeting continued in Committee.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,



“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The TDRM outlined various preferred sites for the leisure attraction.  Mr Sanderson stated that from the initial responses the land had to be a good size.  The TDRM stated that it was still to be determined what was needed and also noted that the land would need to have a good link to the main roads.

Mr Sanderson stated that the consultation to determine the need would only be starting next week, but the identification of a suitable site could still be considered in parallel to this.

The TDRM asked members to forward any suggestions for sites by Friday.
Councillors McAllister and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

The meeting continued out of committee.
Councillor Blaney thanked Mr Sanderson for his presentation and he left the meeting at this point.

Ballycastle Seafront Scheme Update

The TDRM stated that the Ballycastle Seafront Scheme was almost complete and that the scheme had proven to be very successful.  The TDRM stated that the scheme included lighting, an improved path network, a stepped access at Margy Bridge and a water fountain.  He pointed out that the scheme had been well welcomed and very successful.

Councillor Harding enquired if the railings could be turned around so as the entrance was not onto the main road.

It was agreed the stepped access at Margy Bridge would be revisited.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the TSM stated that the tables and seats at the Seafront would need to be replaced.
After discussion it was agreed that the existing picnic tables and seating at the seafront would be replaced.
Councillors McAllister and McIlroy McShane returned to the meeting at this point.

Overflow parking at the Giant’s Causeway
The TDRM informed members that further to Council’s request to investigate the possibility of opening up the field in front of the Causeway Hotel at the Giants Causeway Visitor’s Centre for overflow parking, this was possible for 28 days without planning permission.  He stated that the car park could be opened and staffed during peak holidays.
The TDRM stated that a cost of £1400 would be needed for land levelling, de stoning and an entrance into the field.  
After discussion

Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That works would be undertaken to allow for the field in front of the hotel at the Giants Causeway Visitor’s Centre to be used for overflow car parking.”

Councillor McDonnell stated that he would welcome the overflow car park but expressed his concerns regarding the number of days the overflow parking would be opened.

The TDRM stated that the manager would keep a note of which days the car park would be opened, and charges would also be arranged for the car park.

After discussion, 


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,
“That a £2.00 charge would be levied for the over flow car park at the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre.”

After further discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed an amendment,

Seconded by Councillor McShane, 

“That a £3.00 charge would be levied for the over flow car park at the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre.”

On a voted being taken on the amendment, there were five votes in favour and five against the amendment.  Councillor Blaney used his casting vote in favour of the amendment which was carried.

Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society

The TDRM stated that an application had been received from Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society requesting the use of the Main Hall and Changing Rooms for a Musical Performance from Saturday 25th November until Saturday 2nd December 2006.

After discussion, this was agreed.
Gareth Parker Memorial Doubles Event

The TDRM stated that a letter had been received from Greer Parker requesting the use of the Tennis Courts from 8th – 9th September 2006, for the Gareth Parker Memorial Doubles Event.

After discussion, this was agreed.
Ballintoy Well Man Project

The TDRM stated that the Well Man Night in Ballintoy had been extremely successful.

Councillor McShane stated that she wished to congratulate the Ballintoy Community Group for running this event.

Councillor M Black and Harding wished to be associated with these comments.

Tourism Signage for Coach parks and Lay-bys

The TDRM stated that following a request to Road Service to provide signage at Council coach parks and lay-bys they had responded with their recommendations and cost to Council.  He informed members that the cost to install 3 coach park signs in Bushmills, 1 in Ballycastle and 5 picnic ¼ mile signs is £1394.41.  He stated that this could be funded from the budget set aside for match funding Tourism Masterplan projects.

After discussion, it was agreed that tourism signage for Council coach parks and lay-bys would be approved.
Councillor McDonnell pointed out that it would be a good idea at the exits from attractions to have arrows on the roads which would facilitate foreign drivers about which side of road to drive on.
The TDRM agreed that this would be of benefit.

After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to DRD Roads Service, regarding arrows on the roads to facilitate foreigners, in reminding them which side of the road to drive on.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”

06/15:06 
TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER’S REPORT
The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

New Changing Rooms – Dundarave, Bushmills
The TSM stated that Council had made Capital provisions with this years estimates to develop a full design proposal for the provision of new changing rooms at Dundarave, Bushmills.  He stated that in order to progress this matter Council would either re-commission Whittaker & Watt to finalise their earlier commission or publicly tender the appointment of an architectural practice.

Councillor McAllister stated that he would be very supportive of this happening and that Whittaker and Watt should under take the project.
After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Council would re-commission Whittaker & Watt to establish a full design proposal for the provision of new changing rooms at Dundarave, Bushmills.”
Mosside Playing Fields – Health and Safety implications
The TSM stated that Mrs Debbie O’Neill, Council’s Health & Safety Officer had now looked at the proximity of the open water course at the rear of the soccer pitch at Mosside Playing Fields, and she was now recommending that some physical segregation be put in place to prevent members of the public accessing this water course.
The TSM stated that on a visit to the playing fields in July 2006 it appears that a similar hazard exists to the rear of the second soccer pitch.  He pointed out that there is a 1.5m boundary fence between Council property and the overgrown water course which flows through neighbouring lands.  The TSM stated that this boundary fence would provide little protection and requested that Council provide a catchment net at this location.
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Council agree to provide a catchment net for the soccer pitch at Mosside Playing Fields.”


After further discussion it was agreed that the soccer pitch at Mosside Playing Fields would remain open prior to the catchment net being fixed.

Ballycastle Harbour bye-laws

The TSM stated that the Ballycastle Harbour bye-laws are now completed and that the procedure for formal adoption had been circulated.

Once they are agreed by Council, work can commence on similar bye-laws for  others Harbours.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM stated that a replacement sign had being ordered, for the end of the pier.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That Council agreed to adopt the bye-laws for Ballycastle Harbour.”

Councillor O Black enquired if the bye-laws covered the use of personal watercraft.
Councillor McConaghy referred to problems at Dunseverick Harbour and asked that action be taken.
After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That Council to prohibit the use of personal watercraft at Dunseverick Harbour.”


Provision of picnic tables – Dundrave, Bushmills

The TSM stated that Council had requested the provision of picnic tables for placement adjacent to the new coach park created at Dundrave, Bushmills, and pointed out that the cost of each table would be £180.  He then sought clarification as to the numbers required.

After discussion,



Councillor McAllister proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,

“That Council provide four picnic tables adjacent to the new coach park created at Dundarave, Bushmills.”

Surplus Land – Mosside Village
The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Mosside Development Group seeking permission from Council to create a low maintenance recreational space over lands adjacent to the entrance of Mosside Community Centre.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Council offer the lands adjacent to the entrance of Mosside Community Centre to the Mosside Development Group to create a low maintenance recreational space.”
Cottage Wood Development

The TSM stated that works on the site were progressing in line with the agreed project delivery timetable but that a few questions had been raised by the Cottage Wood Working Group at their recent meeting.
The TSM stated that it was queried as to the possibility of the existing road bridge being upgraded to gain a larger load capability as this could assist emergency vehicles.

The TSM stated that Taylor Boyd Consulting structural and civil engineers had examined the existing structure and concluded that strengthening works could be undertaken to increase the load bearing capacity.

After discussion it was agreed that this decision be deferred until the cost of the upgrade became available.

The TSM stated that at the meeting it was queried if additional monies could be added to the project budget of £30,078 to allow the enhancement of play provision within this scheme. 

After discussion, it was agreed to give additional monies to the Cottage Wood project budget to allow the enhancement of play provision within the Cottage Wood Development.

The TSM stated that concerns had been raised by neighbouring residents at High Street, Cushendun requesting Council provide a form of physical restriction at the proposed entrance to the site which would prevent anti-social behaviour.

In reply to Councillor McMullan the TSM stated that a gate would not be useful as there would be no one to open or close it, also an overhead barrier would have to be approximately 6 foot.

After discussion, it was agreed that the decision to provide a form of physical restriction at the proposed entrance at Cottage Wood would be deferred pending monitoring of anti-social behaviour.
Request to lay storm drain across Council lands – Millennium Park, Bushmills
The TSM stated that a request had been received from Patton Homes to excavate a trench and lay a storm drain across Council lands within Millennium Park, Bushmills which would discharge storm water into the river Bush from their neighbouring developments on Priestland Road.
It was agreed to offer a wayleave over Council lands for excavation of a trench and storm drain across Council lands within Millennium Park, Bushmills, for the normal financial consideration.
Replacement Shutters – Roarkes Kitchen
The TSM stated that on a recent inspection it had been found necessary to replace the existing static shutters fitted to Roarkes Kitchen, Ballintoy Harbour.
He stated that Mrs McCullough had requested the provision of electric shutters as a replacement, and pointed out that this would constitute as an upgrade over the like for like replacement of the existing arrangement on site.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the shutters be replaced on a like-for-like basis.”

Provision of Park Benches – Armoy Play Area
The TSM stated that following the theft of two picnic tables at Armoy Play Area, the Armoy Community Development Association had requested Council to replace these with park benches.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Council replace the picnic tables with park benches at Armoy Play area. “
Moyle Branch of Marie Currie Cancer Care
The TSM informed stated that the Moyle Branch of Marie Currie Cancer Care were hoping to plant a field of hope on Rathlin Island in the autumn.
He stated that prior to Council granting permission to plant on Council lands, the group had to obtain other statutory permission, namely consent from the Environment & Heritage service as the island is designated an ASSI. 
Councillor McCambridge stated that it was unlikely that the Marie Currie Cancer Care group would now use Council land.  She stated that the issue was with regards to taking topsoil to Rathlin Island.
After discussion, Council agreed to grant permission for Marie Currie Cancer Care to plant a field of hope on Rathlin Island in the autumn, subject to them obtaining any necessary statutory approvals.

Request for Commemorative plaque
The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Mrs Anna O’Kane requesting that Council consider a commemorative plaque dedicated to the late James O’Kane in recognition of his 26 years service to the District in the position of District Clerk, to be positioned on a bench at Ballycastle seafront.
After discussion


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That Council to position a commemorative plaque on a bench at Ballycastle seafront in memory of the late James O’Kane in recognition of his 26 years service to the District.”
Additional Item

Refusal collection vehicle

The TSM stated that the refuse collection vehicle which had been with Wilsons from November was now available for disposal.  The TSM stated that the cost for disposal would be £800.
After discussion, it was agreed that the refuse collection vehicle would be sold for £800.
Cullen’s Amusements

The TSM stated that he had received a request from Cullen’s Amusements to move onto the site at Quay Road on the 15th August in preparation to open the Amusements on Friday 25th August.  

The TSM recommended that there was no charge to Cullen’s Amusements and to take it as a trial basis.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Council agreed to charge Cullen’s Amusements an additional £1500 for use of the Quay Road playing fields, the week prior to the Lammas Fair and over the Lammas Fair.”

Mini Motor Festival - Dundarave

Councillor McAllister that the mini motor festival in Dundarave had requested the use of Dundarave car park for activities over the festival.

After discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would bring back information about mini motor festival in Dundarave.

After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That the Technical Services Manager’s Report would be adopted”.

06/15:07
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
The Clerk and Chief Executive presented the Administration and Finance report in the DFA’s absence
Voluntary Contributions

The Clerk stated that a request for a Voluntary Contribution had been received from the Arts & Disability Forum.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Arts & Disability Forum would be granted a voluntary contribution of £100.
Staff Matters
Flexible Working

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Mrs C McNeill, LSP Co-ordinator left the meeting at this point.
The Clerk stated that a request had been received from the LSP Co-ordinator within Development for flexible working in accordance with DTI Employment Regulations.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That it was agreed that the request from the LSP Project Co-ordinator for flexible working in accordance with DTI Employment regulations be approved.”
Temporary Environmental Health Officer

Mrs C McNeill returned to the meeting at this point.

The Clerk informed member that Karen Huxley, Temporary Environmental Health Assistant had completed all her examinations and submitted her log book for assessment, it was therefore proposed that she would carry out the duties of the Temporary Environmental Health Officer until the post was advertised and filled on a permanent basis.
After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That the Temporary Environmental Health Assistant after completing her examinations would carry out the duties of the Temporary Environmental Health Officer until the post is advertised and filled.”
The meeting continued out of committee.

Further Education Study Policy

The Clerk stated that in light of Council’s commitment to work towards the achievement of Investors in People and the commitments outlined with the current Corporate Plan a review was undertaken of Councils Post Entry Training Scheme. A new policy had now been developed and was recommended for adoption.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk stated that the Further Education Study was for all staff.  
After discussion, 


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That the Further Education Study Policy be adopted.”

Legge Green Car Park Cushendall
The Clerk stated that a letter had been received from Mr Michael Perrio, Ballymena requesting permission for a trading concession at Legge Green Car Park for the remainder of 2006 season at a tender price of £75.00.
After discussion, it was agreed to give permission to Mr Michael Perrio to sell Ice Cream, Confectioner and soft drinks at Legge Green Car Park for the remainder of 2006 season at the minimum tender limit of £100.

Extension to Sheskburn House

The Clerk referred to the purposed extension at Sheskburn House for additional space for the Finance Department.  He confirmed that the £25,000 cost of this was included in the Capital Budget.
The Clerk pointed out that as a cost saving exercise contractors who had recently been awarded building contracts to the Council through the tendering process were approached and asked to submit a price for this work.
The Clerk stated that Hugh Griffin responded with a tendering price of £15,000.  Whittaker and Watt, Council’s advisors have investigated this tender and found it to be fair and reasonable.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councilor McCambridge and resolved,

“That H Griffin & Sons be appointed to undertake the extension to Sheskburn House.”

Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society
The Clerk stated that a letter had been received from Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society requesting the use of the Ferry Terminal for rehearsals for this year’s musical.
After discussion, it was agreed to grant permission for Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society to use the Ferry Terminal for rehearsals for this year’s musical on Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday each week commencing 1st September through 24th November 2006.

Seafront Exhibition Centre
The Clerk stated that a letter had been received from the NEELB requesting an extension of their current lease for an initial two year period up to August 2008.
The Clerk also stated that they have requested that consideration be given to the following facilities which require improvements; no hot water facilities, poor heating during winter, access to suitable toilet facilities.

The TDRM stated that there had been some issues with regards to vandalism and there had been comments regarding youth hanging around the centre after closing.

Councillor McCambridge stated that there had been concerns with regards to the youth problems and with the limited use of facilities.

The Clerk suggested that a meeting with NEELB and the youth officer would be best to discuss these concerns.

After discussion, it was agreed that a meeting would be arranged with Council staff, NEELB and youth worker prior to an extension being granted to seafront exhibition centre lease.

Loan Sanctions

The Clerk informed members that approval for the following Loan Sanctions relating to current Capital Expenditure was now requested; IT Development & Maintenance £50,000; Photocopier Upgrade £15,000; Environmental Health Equipment – Upgrade of sound meter £2,500; GCVC Timber decking (Non Slip surface) and portable ticket machines £11,000; Tourism river bush footbridge £30,000; Technical Services 2 x pick up vehicles £40,000; Disability Discrimination Access £50,000; Dundarave Changing Rooms (Playing Fields) £29,000; Waterfoot Car Parking & Lighting - £20,000.
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,

“Council to approve the Loan Sanctions in relation to Capital Expenditure; IT Development & Maintenance - £50,000; Photocopier Upgrade - £15,000; Environmental Health Equipment – Upgrade of sound meter - £2,500; GCVC Timber decking (Non Slip surface) and portable ticket machines - £11,000; Tourism river bush footbridge - £30,000; Technical Services 2 x pick up vehicles - £40,000; Disability Discrimination Access - £50,000; Dundarave Changing Rooms (Playing Fields) - £29,000; Waterfoot Car Parking & Lighting - £20,000”.    
After further discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,

“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”
06/15:08
WRITE TO WATER SERVICE REGARDING GLENARIFFE RIVER
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan stated that he has had reports of a sewage outfall going into the Glenariffe river approximately 400 yards up from the bridge.  He requested that Council write a letter to the water service with regards to this pollution.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to Water Service regarding pollution going into Glenariffe Road.

06/15:09
ASK COUNCIL TO TRY TO LOCATE A PLAY AREA IN CAREY, BALLYVOY


(Requested by Councillor McKeegan)

Councillor McKeegan enquired if Council could acquire land for a play area in Carey, Ballyvoy.

The Clerk stated that the Council did not own land in that area.

After discussion, it was agreed that the TDRM would approach the development group to locate a play area in Carey, Ballyvoy.



06/15:10 
REFERENCE TO NORTH ANTRIM GAA CENTENARY
(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)
Councillor McCambridge wished to congratulate the North Antrim GAA on the achievement of their centenary.
06/15:11
COUNCIL’S REACTION TO TESCO’S

(Requested by Councillor Blaney)
Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.
Councillor Blaney stated that as a result of the Retail Environmental Working Group meeting the representatives, would like to know the Council’s views regarding the Tesco proposal.
Councillor McMullan stated that during his term as Chairman he was approached by the Ballycastle Traders to enter into discussions on Tesco’s.   He explained that he had sent a letter to Tesco’s requesting a meeting, although this had never happened.

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting at this point.

Councillor M Black requested that Council arrange a public meeting to get the resident’s views.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she agreed with a public meeting.

Councillor Newcombe stated that it was his understanding that the area where Tesco’s were proposing to come to is zoned for housing under the Area Plan.  He also stated that the traders were not opposed to Tesco’s coming to Ballycastle, but to the proposed site.
Councillor McMullan stated that a public meeting was not the way forward, as the traders would not be able to voice their opinion.

Councillor McCambridge agreed and queried if a special meeting could take place.

Councillor McDonnell stated that a special meeting should be held, where the traders and Tesco’s voice their opinions separately. 

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the invite the Traders and Tesco’s to two separate meetings with regards to Tesco’s coming to Ballycastle.
06/15:12
PUBLIC TOILETS/PARKING IN FRONT OF MARKET STREET TOILETS

(Requested by Councillor Blaney)
Councillor McMullan left the meeting at this point.
Councillor Blaney stated that as Council are aware there are concerns with regarding the toilets at Market Street.

The TSM stated that the toilets had been looked at by Whittaker & Watt and design proposals were put forward, however they were rejected by Council.  The TSM also stated that Council would have to wait for Roads Service to reply regarding land ownership.
Councillor McMullan entered the meeting at this point.

Councillor Newcombe stated that the health and safety report on the toilets suggested that they are not user friendly.

Councillor Blaney stated that the use of ramps would be of benefit.

After discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would bring back previous design proposals with regards to the toilets on Market Street.

Councillors M Black, Graham, McAllister and McDonnell left the meeting at this point.
06/15:13
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Housing Matters Annual Conference and Exhibition 2006, Conference Programme.  To be held on 7th-8th November 2006 in the Ramada Hotel, Belfast.
There were no nominations for this conference.

06/15:14
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
The Clerk stated that applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 for the following:

Application for an Occasional License for An Caman, Bridge Street, Cushendall for a function to be held in Cushendall Hurling Club from Saturday 12th August 2006 8pm – 1am; Sunday 13th August 2006 1pm – 1am; Monday 14th August 6pm – 1am.
Application for Provisional Grant of a Licence for Moyle Supermarkets Limited for premises at 60 Moyle Road, Ballycastle.

Application for a Guest House Liquor License for Damien McFaul and Ksenia Zywozuk, The Manor House, Rathlin Island.
Application for transfer of a Bookmaking Office License for Willstan Limited (formerly L Stanley Limited), 11 The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.

There were no objections to the above applications.

06/15:15
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
There were no documents for signing and sealing.
06/15:16
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 17th June 2006 from Islay Festival Association regarding relationship between Islay and Moyle. (enclosed)

It was agreed that this letter would be noted as read.


Letter dated 7th July 2006 from Roads Service regarding road closure – A2 Coast Road, Cushendall. (enclosed)

It was agreed that this letter would be noted as read.


Letter dated 20th July 2006 from Department for Social Development regarding Liquor Licensing – the way forward. (enclosed)

It was agreed that this letter would be noted as read.


Letter dated 21st July 2006 from Northern Ireland Office Criminal Law Branch regarding Knife Crime. (enclosed)

It was agreed that this letter would be noted as read.


Letter dated 24th July 2006 from Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding consultation document regarding the Draft Fire and Rescue Services (Emergencies)(NI) Order 2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be noted as read.


Letter dated 25th July 2006 from Causeway Coast & Glens Heritage Trust regarding Causeway Coast and Glens Conference resolution. (enclosed)

It was agreed that this letter would be noted as read.


Letter dated 28th July 2006 from Éamann Ó hArtghaile, 9 Caman Crescent regarding recent events in Lebanon. (enclosed)

It was agreed that this letter would be noted as read.


Letter dated 29th July 2006 from Office of the First Minister and Deputy First Minister, Equality & Rights Division regarding the consultation document – Getting Equal: Proposals to Outlaw Sexual Orientation Discrimination in the Provision of Goods, Facilities and Services in Northern Ireland. (enclosed)

It was agreed that this letter would be noted as read.


Letter dated 4th August 2006 from Department of the Environment regarding Producer Responsibility for Non Packaging Farm Plastics. (enclosed)

It was agreed that this letter would be noted as read.


Letter dated 4th August 2006 from Ulster Farmers Union regarding UFU submission to DARD’s Consultation on the Draft Northern Ireland Rural Development Programme 2007-13.  (enclosed)

It was agreed that this letter would be noted as read.


Letter dated 7th August 2006 from Ms S Eakin regarding Traffic on North Street and Bayview Road, Ballycastle. (enclosed)

It was agreed that this letter would be noted as read.


Other Correspondence/Reports circulated

The Planning Service, Planning Policy Statement 15 (PPS 15) Planning and Flood Risk

It was agreed that this letter would be noted as read.


Proposal for a draft order in Council, The Rates (Amendment) (Northern Ireland) Order 2006, Public Consultation Document July 2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be noted as read.


Regional Planning and Transportation Division, Draft Planning Policy Statement 5 (PPS 5), Retailing, Town Centres & Commercial Leisure Developments.  Draft Equality Assessment and an Environmental Report for public consultation July 2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be noted as read.


Councillor McKeegan and Newcombe left the meeting at this point.

06/15:17
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
In reply to Councillor McConaghy the TSM stated that he would look into the matter with Templastragh and the graffiti at  Kenbane toilets.

The meeting concluded at 2.15 pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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